
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 
 

October 13, 2021 
 
 

 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session at 
7:00 p.m. in the lower level of the David City Auditorium at 699 Kansas Street, David City, 
Nebraska. The Public had been advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The 
Banner Press on October 7, 2021, and an affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of 
the City Clerk. The Mayor and members of the City Council acknowledged advance notice of 
the meeting by signing the Agenda which is a part of these minutes. The advance notice to 
the Public, Mayor, and Council members conveyed the availability of the agenda, which was 
kept continuously current in the office of the City Clerk and was available for public 
inspection on the City’s website. No new items were added to the agenda during the twenty-
four hours immediately prior to the opening of the Council meeting. The meeting was held at 
the City Auditorium due to the COVID-19 pandemic so as to incorporate social distancing 
strategies. [It is recommended that individuals be kept at least 6 feet apart.]  
 
 Present for the meeting were:  Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council members Tom Kobus, 
Bruce Meysenburg, Pat Meysenburg, Kevin Woita, Jessica Miller, City Attorney Joanna 
Uden, City Administrator Clayton Keller and City Clerk Tami Comte.  Council member John 
Vandenberg was absent.   
 
 Also present for the meeting were:  Sheriff Tom Dion, Bob and Laura Kobza, Dr. Russ 
Heller, Dr. Steven Saalfeld, and Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin. 
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the north 
wall of the meeting room and asked those present to please silence their cell phones. He also 
reminded the public that if they speak tonight in front of the Council that they must state their 
name and address for the record.  
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to approve the minutes of the September 
22, 2021 meeting as presented. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve the payment of the claims 
as presented. Council Member Kevin Woita seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that he had a couple items to bring up during committee and 
officers reports.  Mayor Zavodny said, “The first one is you may have noticed if you’ve been 
downtown toward the evening, we’re making progress on getting our lights on downtown.  I see 
that we have a bunch of them out.  We’ll slowly work on those kinds of things.  To my 
understanding, we are still working on a permanent solution to that where they will be on more 
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consistently.  Also, I don’t see the Sheriff here so I will report quickly.  I know it has happened a 
couple of times, the first time I don’t think they fully understood what went wrong but the 911 
system went down again and there was a great explanation of why that happened in the paper 
and so we appreciate that, but the Sheriff said due to a problem in Seward it went down and 
was down for a while.  It’s instances like that where I think that our decision years ago to go with 
that IRIS system is helpful and even people who aren’t signed up for that know enough people 
that they find out why things are down.  I haven’t heard of us having a major problem because 
of that, but I did indicate to the Sheriff that one of the things that I think is very important is that 
we figure out that system to make sure that if we can avoid it at all, we never have that system 
go down.  That’s something that you don’t want to have happen.  We all rely on that.  So, that’s 
the couple of things that I had.  Anyone else?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin introduced himself and said, “I handed out a 
packet to the Council members, Tami, Joanna and Clayton.  Page number one is, as everybody 
here is aware, we have made quite good progress on that section of water main that we chose 
to have our crew install with some assistance from an outside contractor with the boring of that.  
I wanted to put it into monetary terms, was this worth it for us?  And, ultimately, it will be up to 
the Council if we should proceed with this trend moving forward.  So, I reached out to JEO who 
is doing our water treatment plant update to see, given the scope of the section of the project 
that we were working on, what he would estimate the construction cost, since we had already 
purchased the materials, we were mainly looking at the construction cost.  You’ll see that 
itemized in his opinion of probable cost on page one that I gave you.  Are there any questions in 
regard to that page?” 
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 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Ok.  The following page is quite simple.  
It’s easier for me to navigate that way.  I itemized our costs.  The things that are highlighted in 
blue is material costs and supplies.  Anything that is highlighted in green is construction and 
labor associated.  That is spelled out there. Overall cost of us doing this project was 
$177,587.62, give or take since they are finalizing some of the services.  There are three 
services that are waiting for coliform samples.  Basically, if you boil it down it terms of the 
estimated cost for construction if we were to have subbed it out, we were looking at roughly 
$275,000.  The cost of the staff doing it in-house was $78,727.28.  The approximate savings is 
that bottom number $196,172 that those three guys saved the City in the last two and a half 
months.  I can’t sing their praises enough for the amount of work that they did, for the amount of 
on-site reengineering that John did, the long days, the hard work in 105⁰ heat.  Everyone is 
aware but John wanted me to make a point to ask the question – was it worth it?  That is for the 
people around this table to decide.  If it was worth it, we need to think about investing in 
continuing that trend.  I do rely on information that was provided by Kevin and Travis in terms of 
how far behind we actually are on water main replacements.  We exposed a water main that 
probably should have been ahead of this one on the list, two weeks ago, given the state that it 
was in.  We have a lot to do and do we want to continue this trend?  Do we want to pay 
someone to do it or do we want to have it done in-house?” 
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 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I feel like the initial reason for this project 
being pushed back was sticker shock at the cost.  Four years ago, we were looking at $530,000 
for both stretches to be done and that was four years ago, in 2017, and costs are a lot higher.  
Do we want to have this done in-house or do are we wanting to take care of our distribution 
system via contractor?  There will be different ways that we take the department, either way.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I’ll start.  That is not as simple of a question as it might seem.  We 
have to factor in what are we not able to do when we’re spending a lot of hours doing that.  
Obviously, we saved over half of the total cost, so that is significant.  If I was to predict, we’re 
going to have some fairly major extensions of our system over the next few years.  We have to 
factor in that.  Now, the other part that I would say causes me some significant concern is we 
don’t know what’s underground.  You can guess where your worst parts are based on what’s 
the oldest.  We’re guessing to some extent on where our biggest priorities are.  We knew 
around the Villa was problematic years ago.  We knew this was an area that needed to be 
addressed so, you know, you’re going to be doing some guessing and then a main is going to 
break somewhere totally different than where you were planning to work.  My biggest question 
is, especially with the conversion of the water treatment plant, and some things that could be 
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happening at wastewater, how thin does that put you and what do we give up by saving that 
amount of money.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “That’s why I brought this for conversation 
here.  Obviously, bringing in new staff is a hurdle.  We can put an ad out there and people will 
maybe express a little interest but as far as filling out the application and making a commitment 
to the City and wanting to work here and wanting to stay here, it does put us in a bit of a bind.  I 
do not enjoy being spread thin and I do not enjoy seeing my guys spread thin so you bring up a 
very good point.  That is why I wanted to bring it up for discussion tonight.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “Unfortunately, you’re not alone in that.  That’s 
everywhere.  I’m just pointing out that it’s everywhere.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I understand that.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “You know, this Council, certainly over the past several years, has 
worked hard and has put the City in a good financial place.  The proprietary operations of the 
City I think need different considerations than the governmental supported ones.  A lot of the 
governmental supported ones don’t generate enough revenue based on the way that they are 
structured by tax receipts to sustain themselves.  So, we really need to be careful about the 
proprietary.  However, those are the things that generate the revenue and the ratepayers are all 
contributing to that so its all a symbiotic relationship and I think it’s worked pretty well.  Now, 
we’ve got some new projects that, if we can overcome some obstacles that we have had in the 
last few days, we’re going to need to extend our system, we’re going to need to accommodate 
some new things around town and we’re going to have to figure all of that out.  So, hiring is 
going to be a priority.  I’m going to reiterate what I’ve said in the past.  Every minute that we 
have John is such a benefit to us with his experience and expertise.  We need to tap that as 
long as we can and hope that he stays healthy and with us for as long as he wants to.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I do want to utilize his expertise.  I was 
really looking at one other individual, someone who can take what John has to teach and apply 
it in the field, because we have twenty-seven miles of water main and over the next twenty or 
thirty years, if you think about the cost of replacing the thirty percent that we would have to, over 
that timeframe, contracting it out seems cost prohibitive and doing it in-house is personnel 
prohibitive it seems.  Rock or hard place, it’s just for us to navigate.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “What I’m going to say and, obviously, this is going to be for future 
Councils to look at as well, is that we probably need some kind of a hybrid approach.  For new, 
wide-open areas where we can trench, we have the ability to just lay pipe.  I make it sound 
simple but that’s better than some of the confined areas where maybe a contractor makes more 
sense, as far as efficiency and a combination, you could get more done.  Now, I understand 
you’re paying a premium to hire someone else to do it, but to get the amount of work that we’re 
going to need done, if we’re going to rely on our crews to do it, it’s going to take a long long 
time.  Because no one is doing the other work.  If they are working on that, the other stuff is not 
getting done so I think some sort of combination is the most prudent and realistic approach.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I like that.  John did bring up that if there 
were three guys on staff and it was just their job to replace short stretches of main, we could 
have somebody come and bore it in.  Valves and fire hydrants, just on this project alone there 
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was eight valves that were replaced along with the three blocks of water main and multiple 
services.  We took care of the dead end, which you had really wanted us to get rid of the dead 
ends around town, so we created a loop there.  I do really like the idea of the approach that the 
items that are a little more easily facilitated by our crew doing those and then the ones, like this 
one that could have been one of them – it was a mess, so it would have been nice to have that 
and, luckily, we did have John because there were multiple days where he had to reengineer on 
the fly and it was impressive for all three of those guys.  I have two greenhorns and John and 
they were able to do that – that should speak volumes to everybody in here.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Well, that’s my eleven years of sitting in this chair.  So, everyone 
else, what are you inputs on this?” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “I know John will never give up but he’s getting older 
and a lot of times he’s in the hole doing the tough work, so I think that he needs to train these 
guys.  I’m sure he’s trying to train them.  I think that if you’re going to lay water main and try to 
do all of this other stuff, that you need to hire one more man for the water department for the 
simple reason that you need to start training at least another guy to do this stuff.  He runs the 
backhoe and he does all of the other hook-ups.  It’s tough.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “We have had heavy equipment 
experienced individuals that have shown interest but their issue was our starting pay.  We had 
to pass on two people that really could have filled those shoes, with the experience that they 
had.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “I don’t think there’s anybody out there that can run a 
backhoe like John can.  That takes a lot of training and a lot of practice.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Let me address a couple things that came up there.  I’m 
going to go as far as to say that we probably need a couple people, given what I know is on our 
horizon.  Some of this stuff that I am not talking about, is coming whether we’re ready or not.  
We might as well be ready.  The other thing is that I fully believe that it is within my purview to 
look at experience and not necessarily start them on our starting salary schedule.  When that 
happens, come talk to me and we will evaluate how many years of experience and if we’re 
saving money.  It costs more money to advertise, train someone and get them up to productivity 
than someone who has experience.  We’re saving money spending more on their salary, to be 
honest.  So, if we have a good candidate, we’ll figure something out.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “I totally agree with that.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I do too.  You can put me on record, and 
I’ve said it before, I would take a pay cut to get someone in here with experience because, I’m 
like John, I don’t want to walk away.  I don’t want to fail.  I would like to see us, as a team, 
succeed.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “First of all, I’m not going to ask you to take a pay cut, so don’t 
bring that up again.  Secondly, I think that we have a responsibility to the rate payers to have a 
system that can…when those IRIS alerts are coming out all the time where people are going to 
be without water for a while, it’s an inconvenience but most people are great about 
understanding that to have progress, they’re going to have a couple days’ inconvenience.  They 
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also know that most of our infrastructure underneath this City is a hundred years old.  But we 
grew again in the census, we have industry coming.  We better be prepared.  We can’t just do it 
with what we have today, so I think that we need to increase our staff a couple of people, to be 
honest and we need to hit these things.  And then forget the fact that you’re going to go to 
reverse osmosis and we have a wastewater treatment plant that I don’t even know what our 
status is, at this point.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I have a list.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think that becomes our priority.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “The savings that, obviously, were 
extended to the city by their efforts, those would assist in paying for that extra staff.  Over the 
past couple years, we’ve dropped our water loss.  I’ve actually got this on here, too.  Gil did the 
water loss reports and we dropped again, which was good.  When I took over it was 19.88 
percent, and at twenty percent the state is coming to see why.  Through our efforts and tracking, 
we got that number down to 9.88 last year and now we are at 9.43 percent water loss.  I know 
that there is a big question in regard to the meters.  The delay in the installation of the meters 
actually proves to be a benefit to us.  There was new legislation that was passed.  Inspection of 
the types of materials inside a home is going to be required of the plumbing.  They are looking 
for copper galvanized pipe, lead goosenecks, pecks, and we’re going to be required to start 
tracking all of that.  This would give us the opportunity to, not only when we go in to do the 
meters, to see what type of plumbing materials are there to report to the state and also, we’ll be 
able to put eyes on and see….we just had the north side sliplined and in that three inch rain, we 
were called out that “G” Street was overwhelmed.  Since we just had the sliplining done, that 
should not be that way.  It’s probably all of those taps that are ground water related that are 
dumping into the sanitary sewer.  This way that will give us the opportunity to have an idea what 
percentage of the residents are actually tapped in.  How we go about that is, obviously, up to 
the Council.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I’d also suggest, at this point, that we have eighteen months to 
figure out how to allocate the federal money that is coming to us.  I don’t think we can use it for 
personnel but find out what we can and can’t do.  Investing in our infrastructure makes sense to 
me because that way it’s a long-term benefit to everybody in the community and it’s not 
earmarking ongoing expenses versus one-time things that we can actually track the money on.  
Those are some of the processes that as we go we should do simultaneously with this, I think.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “I just thought of this.  Has the City ever thought of 
providing steel-toed boots for their employees?  Gloves for winter, boots and that type of thing.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Yes.  Clayton addressed the importance of 
safety apparel and equipment.  Getting away to get those items sometimes proves difficult, 
especially if you are on the field crew working with John.  There’s no leaving.  Emmalyn is 
looking into hard hats and safety vests right now.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “I’d even go so far as to get coveralls.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “We’ve done that, too.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “I can tell you this, I hand sign every check and I’ve noticed that we 
have been spending some money in those areas.  I’m glad we’re making that a priority to make 
sure that our guys can stay safe and be able to do the job.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “The final things that I have for the water 
treatment plant.  Last month they kicked off the design portion, we had seven engineers in the 
building.  That was great.  In that packet you will find, and this was a spec sheet/possibility, 
everybody knows that we had the vac truck repaired.  Upon pickup, the technician, not a 
salesman, the technician told John to dump it as soon as you can.  Get what you can out of it 
because it’s just going to keep costing you money.  By the end of this year, we’re probably 
looking at about twenty-five thousand dollars that we will have put into that for maintenance.  I’m 
sure that the mayor is aware and anybody else, when Kevin was here, he had to put a new fan 
assembly on there and that was not cheap.  I’m thinking that was about thirty thousand at the 
time.  It’s now about fifty thousand.  They informed us that it is the wrong style of truck for the 
stuff that we do with it, because we use it for everything.  We use it for hydro excavating, clean 
up, jetting sewers – which is what it’s designed for - and pumping out sewers.  But when you 
start pulling pits and debris, those fans and that fan assembly, it hits those.  I’m sure that 
anybody has heard that thing running, you can hear it bark halfway across town and that’s 
because that motor and that fan assembly are cavitating and, for anybody that wants to know, 
it’s not in alignment so it’s going to continue to work its way out and go from there.  Right now, 
with the unit that we have, they were going to offer us a trade-in value, they would be hard 
pressed to offer us twenty to twenty-five thousand dollars.  We wanted to see what they would 
recommend for us and so they brought a unit up and Clayton and Kevin were able to attend.  
They are very knowledgeable.  They build it per your specs.  Clayton and I did ask them about 
the potential for a used unit because they offer a very similar type of agreement that we have 
with the Cats, whereas you’re leasing it and at seven years there is a guaranteed buy back 
amount, so long as you agree to maintain it on an annual basis and then that rolls over into your 
next purchase.  So, these are all things that we’re looking at.  I’m not asking for anything at this 
point, but we’re investigating that, given the information that we were told.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Have we evaluated the outright purchase versus the lease 
purchase option?  You know I’m not trying to offend you with this but, what we’re doing is stupid.  
By the time something is broken down and you have to go rent one, that’s an expense that 
you’re never getting back, that’s money that you’re throwing away.  Making repairs to this when 
it has exceeded its useful life doesn’t make sense.  This is where I apply farming principles.  
When you start putting more and more money into it, at some point you have to say we need a 
new piece of equipment or we have to do something else because your profit margin, not that 
we’re worried about that so much, but its efficiency and that’s how we stay in good positions is 
to do smart things with money.  This isn’t smart.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “The outright purchase price was on that 
sheet.  It went up considerably from just four or five months ago when he had to quote a very 
similar unit to another town.  The unit that he quoted to another town was $267,000 for a very 
similar unit, now we’re looking at $311,000.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “How far out are they?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “They are custom built.  It would be nine to 
ten months out.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, we’re looking at a year.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “He said that it’s dependent upon chassis.  
They can use two chassis and they haven’t had too many issues getting them, but it’s a popular 
truck and they custom build them.  So, the sheet that everybody has in their packet is what 
would accommodate David City’s needs.  That’s the outright purchase option.  A used option on 
a seven-year-old unit that Clayton and I were discussing, both of these, the benefits on a new 
unit, obviously we know what that is and the benefit of trying to locate a used unit means that 
you could probably have one very soon.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Unless it’s totally different than how everything else is working, 
used vehicles are bringing a premium, more than their value would normally be, given 
availability and scarcity of the resource.  So, buying someone else’s potential problem and why 
are they getting rid of it unless they got something bigger and better.  To me, it just seems to 
make more sense to get some warranty to have a unit that we know what the maintenance is.  I 
just can’t imagine that the price difference is enough to warrant.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I think he said that they can warranty a 
used unit for like sixty days and then it’s our problem.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “What I’m telling you is that spending two hundred thousand on a 
used unit that has a sixty-day warranty and you don’t know what its history is, there’s a lot of 
stuff, was the oil changed?  They can tell you that it’s all great, but…” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Kevin had the opportunity to look at a 
similar unit.  It was the largest that they sell which is not what we would be looking at, but we 
would be looking something very similar in size to the vac truck that we have now and he can 
probably attest to the complexity of everything there but also to the quality of the equipment that 
goes on that particular unit.  If anyone has questions, they can probably send them Kevin’s 
way.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I don’t think we need to buy more than we need, but right size it 
and have the right features that meet our needs and then let’s figure out what it costs and we’ll 
figure out how to proceed.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “My comment is that the company that came out to 
show us what they had, I liked everything that they said and it was a quality built, top of the line 
truck.  It was a very large unit that we wouldn’t use but everything they said I agreed with one 
hundred percent.  As complex as these machines are, I don’t think that we want to buy 
something used at all because we need the warranty on it.  He said that the main thing is the 
water pump and he has only worked on this style of pump twice in his career and he said when 
they do break, it’s very expensive.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “You just hit on the component that I was most concerned about.  
The thing can run great, but it’s the pumps and all of the valve system.  You don’t know if it was 
left out and something froze and is cracked.  Then you start having other problems.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “A lot of the issues that plague us now, this 
has built-in safeguards because, obviously, people have had those issues with older units.  
There are some built-in safeguards with this unit, too, to help prevent with valves binding up and 
things of that nature in the hydraulic system, the air system.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Unless someone disagrees, bring us a proposal, bring us the 
break-downs.  I think we need to look at the options, but I just can’t imagine that there will be a 
big enough price difference on used to justify the difference between a full warranty and a sixty-
day warranty.  I don’t think that’s in our best interest.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I’ll bring you the vendor so you can ask 
them directly.  There are some photos in that packet and I will try to move through these quickly.  
These are in regard to the Wastewater Treatment Plant headworks building.  This first photo is a 
sixteen-inch pinch valve or plug valve, but this particular valve has seized.  It is seventeen 
thousand dollars and a twelve-to-fourteen-week non-guaranteed lead time.  There are two of 
these on these basins so we are down a basin, as we speak.  We are running in single basin 
mode.  Jared was able to work his magic in SCADA and be able to do this.  Emmalyn and I are 
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going to crack open this valve, we have to jackhammer out a little bit of concrete.  We are going 
to see if we can’t get a grinder in there, clean it up and try to break it loose.  That way we can 
have two working basins.  In the meantime, I wanted to know what the Council thought about 
looking at acquiring a new one or if we can get it working, leave it as we have it?  Everything’s 
breaking.  I’m here every two weeks.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “It’s not your fault.  Everything’s old.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I didn’t set the prices, that just blew my 
mind that a valve like that is seventeen grand.  We have two of them that are the same age.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “They are pretty important valves.  My thought is – 
don’t even fool with it.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I would like to concur with that.  It doesn’t make any sense.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “The sense that it made to us is that we can 
get treatment back and being efficient because we were showing a really positive trend in our 
ammonia levels and that’s our goal.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Ok.  Here’s what you’re going to do.  Let’s get the new one going 
because this is an emergency.  We still have the EPA stuff and we can’t be messing with this 
ammonia.  If you can break it loose and use it as a bridge until the new one comes and you can 
install it, but I’m telling you right now to get the thing coming.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “How soon can you get it?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Twelve to fourteen weeks.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That’s too slow.” 
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 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “As you’re probably all aware of the safety 
evaluation that we had on the headworks building sometime ago.  Recently, Bob Veenstra of 
Veenstra and Kimm, started his evaluation and is going to be making his recommendations 
probably within the next month but, one way or another, until something is done on a 
construction level, we are still entering an unsafe building so we got to work.  If you look at the 
recommended improvements from Olsson they were upward of $120,000.  We should be able 
to finish what we need to do and have a safe building for entry for under $5,000.  So, we poured 
a wall.  We have an issue that continually, I was told that it’s probably ground water, I was told 
this by our engineering firm.  We did not believe that statement, so we did some investigatory 
work since we had the heavy equipment in the area.  The line that Erikson did work on to install 
for the anaerobic lagoon has, whether it be tapped a ground water vein or is pulling wastewater 
from one direction or the other and pooling it right at that building.  So, once we discovered that, 
John was able to dig a hole three feet deep right above our line.  Everybody who has seen a 
pipe installed knows that there’s gravel and rock that line that so the water can disperse.  Three 
feet - four feet to the west, he dug a hole of similar depth, absolutely dry.  That tells me water, 
whether it be ground water or sanitary sewage is following that line back and pooling right at our 
headworks building, which is why this looked the way this looked for the last year and a half.  I 
do not recall it being as bad as it was until after the anaerobic lagoon deal was done.  They had 
a tiny little sump pit, actually it was a five-gallon bucket with holes installed in it in there to just 
take care of ground water as it came, but we took it one step further because the concrete 
walkway in front of there is starting to settle in.  It’s dropped an inch in the past couple of months 
and I said ‘no’, it’s our only headworks option right now and it’s going to cave in and then we’ll 
have nothing.  So, I touched base with Roger a week and a half ago and he said if you can get 
eyes on the issue, we will come out.  We cannot put eyes on the issue because it’s too large of 
a scope for us to diagnose.  I’m going to reach out to Craig and reach out to Roger and see 
what can be done.  By rights, they should have stopped anything on the other side of the road 
where our valve junctures are but I wanted to just inform everybody that this is in process, we 
are going to be communicating with those individuals that we need to, to see how we can keep 
that away from the headworks building.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, we are proposing no solution, at this point?  We’re still 
evaluating?  Logic would probably tell you that the water is following that path of least resistance 
and tracking there and if you have something dropping that fast, there’s something going on 
underneath with your concrete.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “We’re just trying to make it safe.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Who is going to give us a solution to this?  I would like one that I 
can trust, right now.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Our two options for this are the contractor 
or the engineering firm that designed and then installed it.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “What happens is that they blame it on design, then the design 
people blame the contractor.  We’re letting the fox guard the chicken coop here.  Nobody is 
going to admit that they screwed up.  It never happens.  I’ve never seen it happen.  This has 
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been so frustrating to me.  I’m sorry that you have to be on the end of it.  It is not you.  I’m 
asking the Council now, how are we going to fix this?” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “How close did you dig to that pipe?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “We’re right on top of it.  There’s plenty of 
water there and then just a few feet to the west it’s dry.  That’s how we were able to diagnose.  
We know that it’s following the pipe, whether it’s a ground water vein or sanitary sewer.  John 
said it should have been stopped on the other side of the road and not allowed to follow to 
there.  If it followed to there, it should have stayed in the ditch and not…” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “What is the distance that it went?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “We have absolutely no idea.  It could be 
coming from one way or the other.  We could be talking three-eighths of a mile or we could be 
talking a quarter of a mile or we could be talking fifty more feet.  I’m guessing that it heads to the 
east, toward the anaerobic lagoon, given the increase that we’ve seen in the water in the front of 
that building since the installation of that project.  I could be wrong.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “That’s just logic.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “It’s all supposed to get redone anyway, right?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Exactly.  Do we just bide our time?  This is 
information that I’m going to give to Bob tomorrow. I’ll make a phone call and let him know that 
we’re going to have to diagnose and follow our lines.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “Everything that the City needs to do that really needs 
to happen, it takes two years to do it.  That’s what is sad.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “You’re not wrong.  But, if I’m a bureaucrat sitting in DEQ or EPA, 
I’m sick and tired of listening to David City’s explanations of everything that’s wrong.  I’ll tell you 
I don’t think that we’ve spared any expense.  We’ve never said ‘no’ to trying to fix things and we 
are still sitting here now with something that doesn’t work after millions of dollars.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Not only does it not work, it is faulty.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “It’s detrimental and we’re not able to come into compliance with 
someone who has, actually, shown quite a bit of patience with us.”   
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I had a conversation with them and we’ll 
touch base on that after this point.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I’m done sitting here saying ‘oh, well, let’s keep going’.  Someone 
needs to be accountable now.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “This should have been done with that project or 
before.” 
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 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I would agree, but here we are.  Hindsight 
is quite clear.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I appreciate you being optimistic because right now, I am not.  
Thank you for that.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I can’t help it.  Here’s my optimism.  I 
spoke with Seth Draper of the EPA because we had not received a response to the updated 
comprehensive compliance plan and that was making me extremely nervous, so I reached out 
to him, I couldn’t take it anymore.  I reached out to him and he said that everything looked 
agreeable and acceptable.  He did thank us for our efforts in trying to solve these issues.  The 
EPA is waiting to respond until Mr. Veenstra is able to give us his recommendations with the 
evaluation.  They will come back and they will amend the consent decree with verbiage stating 
that will extend the time based on David City’s willingness and acceptance of one of his 
proposals.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “You have the authority to share with him our commitment to do 
whatever it takes to make this right because I’m done.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “Can we go back on Eriksen?” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “You know how that works.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “The warranty expired about three weeks 
ago, however, this problem had been reported before…” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think it was documented before the warranty expired.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “We can go back in meeting minutes, 
even.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “We’ve made them aware.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I think that they should be contacted to come and fix 
it.  They need to come and at least look at it.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “We fought those guys every step of the way when 
they put that in.  It still isn’t right.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I think they had two different supervisors working on 
it.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think what this Council has asked is not unreasonable.  Give us 
what we paid for that should work.  That’s it.  It’s not complicated.  Give us what we paid for, a 
system that works.  So, that’s what we’re going to pursue.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “That is all that I have to add to the 
Committee and Officer’s Reports.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “That was a wonderful report, thank you very much.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I will add one more thing.  I’m a big fan of doing 
things in-house.  I agree with everything that the mayor said.  Getting the work done.  We’re not 
alone.  There’s a community close to us with a large population that has hired specialized 
people to start doing work for the city.  I can see that they are saving money, big time.  They 
were hiring contractors to do work and now their city employees are doing it.  In the long run I 
like the idea of doing in-house work with qualified people, of course.  I think that’s the right way 
to go.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think that you have built-in accountability that way and that’s 
worth a lot.  We need to reestablish the confidence that our citizens have because, right now, 
how can they have any confidence?”   
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “I agree with Kevin.  I would give them all of the tools 
and equipment that they need to do the job right.  Just like that truck, if they need it and it 
doesn’t work, then everybody is sitting.  That truck probably gets used just as much as the line 
truck or that type of thing, if not more.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “If there are no other comments, I would entertain a motion to 
accept the committee and officer’s reports.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve the committee and 
officer’s reports as presented. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The motion 
carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve Progress Estimate #1 for 
Garver, LLC in the amount of $48,841.00 for the Airport Layout Plan. Council Member Pat 
Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to pass and adopt Resolution No. 20-
2021 updating the Building Permit Fee Schedule. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded 
the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 

RESOLUTION NO.   20-2021 
 
      

WHEREAS, the City of David City has determined a need to increase and change the 
fees charged for Zoning Application Fees.  

 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF 

THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA that the following application fees are hereby 
approved and adopted. 

 
Schedule of application fees: 
 
Residential Remodel / Structural Repair / Additional living space………….$75.00 

New Residence…………………………………………………………………$250.00 

Multi-Unit Residential / Per Unit………………………………………………$250.00 

Commercial / Industrial – New / Remodel…………………………………...$250.00 Minimum 

           $0 to      $50,000………………$250.00 

  $50,001 to    $100,000………………$350.00 

$100,001 to    $250,000………………$450.00 

$250,001 to    $500,000………………$550.00 

$500,001 to $1,000,000………………$750.00 

$1,000,001 and over………………..$1,000.00 + 25¢ per $1,000 fraction thereof. 

 

Sign, Fence, Awning, Deck, Patio, Concrete, Egress Window, 
Structural Mailboxes in the R.O.W. and Demolition permits……………… $25.00 

Temporary Storage Container .................................................................. $25.00 

Accessory Buildings and/or additions to such……………………………….$75.00 

Temporary Structures, including but not limited to: 
Tent structures, Greenhouse/Hoop Buildings, Carports, and  
Sheds less than 200 square feet with a built-in floor on skids, 
(Without a foundation)…………………………………………………………..$25.00 

Join / Divide Lots…………………………………………………………………$50.00 

Conditional Use…………………………………………………………………$100.00 

Zoning Amendment Hearing…………………………………………………..$150.00 
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Zoning Variance Hearing………………………………………………………$100.00 

Zoning Change Hearing………………………………………………..………$150.00 

Subdivision – Preliminary Plant…………………………………........$300.00 +$10.00 per lot 

Subdivision – Final Plat………………………………………………………...$175.00 
     (Final Plat must be submitted within 90 days of Preliminary Plat,  
       or Preliminary Plat may be void. 
 
If a special council meeting is required the applicant will be charged for the cost of the 

special council meeting in addition to the above charges. 
 
     All fees are non-refundable.  
 
     Dated this   13th      day of    October  , 2021. 
 
 

       
Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
 

  
City Clerk Tami L. Comte 
 
 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller introduced Russ Heller who is with the Friends of David 
City group.  City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “The Friends of David City would like to be 
allowed to erect a shelter in the Jaycee Park as the agenda item says.  Their idea is to place it 
where the current well house is located.  It would happen after the well house is taken down and 
abandoned.” 
 
 Russ Heller said, “Mayor and Council members, I appreciate you allowing us to come 
before you here as Friends of David City.  Having completed the fundraising for the equipment 
which we are putting into the park, we’ll want to move onto the next phase which would be a 
shelter that Clayton was describing.  We’re proposing constructing a twelve by twenty-four-foot 
shelter on a concrete pad.  The estimate that we have does include, basically frost footings.  For 
the poles, it would be supported by steel columns.  The shelter itself will have aluminum soffits 
on the roof and beam wraps.  It’s going to be a well-constructed shelter.  The Friends of David 
City are anticipating covering the entire cost of construction.  We would be looking to the City for 
very little, if anything.  If you want to kick in, we would appreciate it.  The concrete that we’re 
pouring would also have conduit so that we can have electrical run to it at a later date.  We’re 
looking at approval of our proposal and if we can gain approval, we will start fundraising for that 
almost immediately.  We’re looking at probably the fall of 2022 for beginning of construction of 
the structure.  Are there any questions?” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “Will you have a sidewalk in place from the street so 
that people in wheelchairs can access it?” 
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 Russ Heller said, “That was not specified in the estimate for us, but that is something 
that we can make sure that it is handicapped accessible.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I’m not against this.  I know that we like utilizing 
that park, but I also think that as we do these things, we need to think about those people with 
disabilities and make sure that they are accessible.” 
 
 Russ Heller said, “Being new construction, I’m guessing that is something that we will 
need to have Tony consider.  It will be Novak Construction doing the building for us.  That is one 
of the aspects that we’ll have him look into.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That being said, I trust Tony implicitly, however, even to protect 
him, while under my watch the shelter blew over in the park, the deck on the Par IV collapsed, 
and the design here was based on a pivot and when the wind blew it just collapsed.  I think, to 
protect the City and everybody else, we probably need to factor in some engineering here.  At 
least have it signed off on by an engineer.  I believe that Tony will build something that would 
not blow over but stuff has happened already and it would be negligent on our part not to have 
some engineer sign off on it.  I hate it that we live in that kind of world but, we do.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve the request of the 
Friends of David City to erect a shelter at the Jaycee Park in north David City. Council Member 
Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve the SVI Agreement with 
Black Hills Energy and authorizing the City Administrator to sign all necessary documents. 
Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of joining 
SENDD (Southeast Nebraska Development District) for the 2021-2022 year. 
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 Mayor Zavodny and Council member Miller questioned what we really got for our 
membership dues. 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “The one thing that they have been able to deliver 
on is getting our Downtown Revitalization Plan that normally would cost us $40,000 to $50,000, 
and we got it for $3,000 - $8,000.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That was last year.  What are we going to get with our continued 
membership?  I’m not opposed to it.  We’ve been very disappointed in the other thing that we 
tried to partner with them on.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “They offer infinite help with grants and 
applications, especially when it comes to housing.  As we move forward and look for options, 
they are a good phone call to talk to if we need assistance.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Just because we were defeated the first time doesn’t mean that 
I’ve given up.  I just wanted to ask that.  I think that we should try it for another year and if we 
don’t get anything out of it, we should give it a hard look the next time that it comes up.” 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve joining SENDD (Southeast 
Nebr. Development District) for the 2021-2022 year.  Council Member Kevin Woita seconded 
the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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 City Clerk Tami Comte stated that she was asking for approval now so that Deputy Clerk 
Lori Matchett could apply for a scholarship to attend the conference.   
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to authorize City Clerk Comte and Deputy 
Clerk Matchett to attend the IIMC Annual Conference on May 22-25, 2022 in Little Rock, AR. 
Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to suspend the statutory rule requiring that 
an Ordinance be read on three separate days. Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded 
the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to pass and adopt Ordinance No. 1371 
on third and final reading permitting the raising and maintaining of chickens/ducks within the 
City of David City.  Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion.  
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

  
The motion carried and Ordinance No. 1371 was passed and adopted as follows: 
 

ORDINANCE NO. 1371 
 
 AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, BUTLER COUNTY, NEBRASKA; 
AMENDING CHAPTER 3 ARTICLE 3-302 AND 3-303 OF THE MUNICIPAL CODE; 
PERMITTING THE RAISING AND MAINTAINING OF CHICKENS/DUCKS WITHIN THE CITY; 
ESTABLISHING AND IMPOSING RULES FOR THE RAISING AND MAINTAINING OF 
CHICKENS/DUCKS IN THE CITY; PROVIDING FOR A PERMIT AND PENALTIES; 
REPEALING ALL ORDINANCES IN CONFLICT; PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE; AND 
PROVIDING FOR PUBLICATION OF THE ORDINANCE IN PAMPHLET FORM. 
 
 BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID 
CITY, NEBRASKA: 
 
 SECTION 1.  Chapter 3 Article 3 Section 3-302 Chickens of the Municipal Code of the 
City of David City shall be amended as follows: 
 

A. That the keeping and raising of chickens/ducks shall be allowed in the City of David 
City subject to the following: 

 
 1.  Prior to maintaining and raising any chickens/ducks within the City an application 
shall be made to the City Clerk on form provided by him/her.  If the application conforms to the 
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following regulations the Clerk shall be authorized to issue the permit.  A permit fee of $12.00 
for up to six chickens/ducks shall be submitted with the application. 
 
2.  No more than 6 chickens and/or ducks will be permitted on any property within the City.  The 
minimum number of chickens and/or ducks is two for their social wellbeing.   
 
3. Roosters, Geese, Hawks, Turkeys and/or any other fowl, including crowing hen chickens over 
the age of four months, are prohibited within the City.   
 
4.   A predator proof coop with a minimum of 2 square feet per chicken shall be provided.  
In order to be “predator proof”; there has to be a secure covering over the top to prohibit 
racoons, or any other varmint from getting inside the coop.  The coop shall not be larger than 
100 square feet and shall be located in the backyard of the owners/renter’s property.  There 
shall also be a predator proof enclosed run with a minimum of 5 square feet per chicken/duck.  
Chickens/ducks shall not be allowed to roam free outside of the coop/enclosed run. 
Chickens/ducks are not to be kept in a residence, on a porch, or in an attached garage for any 
purpose. 
 
5.  All coops and runs shall be kept clean and free from objectionable odor. Waste (feed, 
manure, litter) must be disposed of promptly in an environmentally responsible manner piling of 
waste materials on the owners/renter’s property is not permitted.  All waste must be housed in 
an insect/vermin proof container. 
 
6.  All chicken/duck food must be kept in an animal- and rodent-proof container. 
 
7.  The keeping of residential chickens/ducks are for the benefit of the owner/renter and 
cannot be used for a business or monetary gain, including the sale of eggs.  No slaughtering of 
chickens/ducks can take place within city limits at any time.  Dead chickens/ducks must be 
removed and disposed of within 24 hours.   
 
8. If a resident currently has more than the allowed 6 chickens/ducks, any grandfathered 
chickens/ducks terminate at death; they cannot be replaced. 
 
SECTION 2: Chapter 3 Article 3 Section 3-303 Running at Large; Large Animals; Fowls of the 
Municipal Code of the City of David City shall be amended as follows: 
 

A. It shall be unlawful for the owner, keeper, or harborer of any animal or any person 
having the charge, custody, or control thereof to permit a horse, mule, cow, sheep, 
goat, swine or other animal to run at large on any of the public ways and property or 
upon the property of another or to be tethered or staked out in such a manner so as 
to allow such animal to reach or pass into any public way. 

 
 B. It shall be unlawful for any person to allow chickens or ducks, to run at large 
within the corporate limits, except in enclosed places on private property.  No turkeys, geese or 
any other fowls shall be allowed withing the corporate limits for any reason. 
 
SECTION 3: If a complaint is made to the City about noise, odor, or other violation(s) of this 
Ordinance the Butler County Sheriff’s Department shall promptly investigate the complaint and 
contact the owner/renter to give him/her the opportunity to correct such complaint.  If the 
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complaint is not corrected within 24 hours of the sheriff’s office contact the sheriff’s office may 
issue a citation to be filed with the Butler County Court for violation of this Ordinance. 
 
SECTION 4:  The keeping of chickens/ducks within the City without a permit; the failure to 
promptly dispose of chicken/duck waste or maintain the chicken/duck coop or run in an odor 
free condition or to fail to promptly dispose of dead chickens/ducks, as set forth above, shall be 
a violation of this Ordinance and be punishable by a fine of not more than $500.00.  Each day’s 
violation shall be a separate offense. 
 
 SECTION 5.  That all ordinances or parts of ordinances in conflict herewith are hereby 
repealed. 
 
 SECTION 6.  This ordinance shall go into force and effect from and after its passage, 
approval and publication as required by law. 
 
 Dated this 13th day of October, 2021. 
 
       CITY OF DAVID CITY 
 
 
       ______________________________ 
         Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
_______________________________ 
City Clerk Tami Comte 
 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita made a motion to approve Amendment No. 2 to lease with 
Optimal Health Chiropractic, LLC.   Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 
AMENDMENT NO. 2 TO LEASE 
 
It is hereby mutually agreed this   day of October, 2021, between City of David City, as 
Landlord, and Optimal Health Chiropractic LLC, as Tenant, that all terms, covenants, 
conditions, and agreements of the Lease between Landlord and Tenant, dated October 10, 
2016 (the “Lease”) covering premises located at 490 E Street, David City, Nebraska 68632 
which space contains 1,275 square feet, designated as Suite #100 (the “Leased Premises”) and 
amended on November 21, 2018 by Amendment No. 1 to lease, and assumed by Landlord on 
May 27, 2021 is hereby amended (the “Amendment”) as follows: 
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1. Renewal Term.  The renewal term of the Lease with respect to the Leased Premises 
shall be for a period of three (3) years and shall commence November 1, 2021.  The 
lease shall now expire on October 31, 2024. 

 
2. Basic Rent.  Effective November 1, 2021, Tenant covenants and agrees to pay to 

Landlord, without demand and without deduction or offset, basic rent at the following 
rates: 

 
 Term      Annual Rent  Monthly Rent 
 November 1, 2021 – October 31, 2022    $7,468.73 $622.39 
 November 1, 2022 – October 31, 2023    $7,613.24 $634.44 
 November 1, 2023 – October 31, 2024    $7,758.22 $646.52  
 

3. Leasehold Improvements.  Tenant acknowledges that Landlord shall not be obligated to 
make any improvements to the Leased Premises nor shall Tenant be entitled to any 
construction, build-out or other allowance with respect thereto because of the extension 
of the term as provided in this Amendment. 

 
4. Acknowledgement.  Tenant hereby acknowledges that Tenant has no extension, 

renewal, expansion, contraction or termination rights or rights of first offer or refusal with 
respect to the Leased Premises or any other space in the Building or this Lease 
(collectively, “Modification Rights”).  Any provision in the Lease that might be interpreted 
to establish any such Modification Rights is hereby deleted. 

 
5. Brokerage Commission.  This section is removed in its entirety. 

 
6. Counterparts.  This Amendment may be executed in any number of counterparts, all of 

which shall be considered one and the same Amendment, even though all parties hereto 
have not signed the same counterpart.  Signatures on this Amendment which are 
transmitted by facsimile or PDF scan shall be valid for all purposes.  Any party shall, 
however, deliver an original signature for this Amendment to the other party upon 
request. 

 
7. Reaffirmation of Lease.  Except as expressly amended herein, all of the terms and 

conditions of the Lease remain in full force and effect. 
 

8. Use of Name and/or Trademark.  Tenant may not use Landlord’s name or trademarks in 
connection with any advertisement, electronic or print publication, metatag, news release 
or release to any professional or trade publications without Landlord’s prior written 
consent which may only be given by the Governing Body of Landlord. 

 
9. USA PATRIOT Act.  This section is removed in its entirety. 

 
 
 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Landlord and Tenant have executed this Amendment No. 2 to 
Lease as of the day and year first above written. 
 
 
 CITY OF DAVID CITY   OPTIMAL HEALTH CHIROPRACIC LLC 
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 as Landlord     as Tenant 
 
 By:      By:      
        Mayor 
 
 Name:    Alan Zavodny   Name:      
 
 Date:      Date:      
 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve an agreement with the 
State of Nebraska, Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) to administer the new 
Low Income Household Water Assistance Program (LIHWAP). Council Member Kevin Woita 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of Progress 
Estimate #2 for Kirkham Michael in the amount of $6,951.73 for land acquisition. 
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 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “So, right now Kirkham Michael is going to get two 
appraisals on the land, which is required for FAA (Federal Aviation Administration) funding.  
Those appraisals are done and they’ve been submitted to the FAA.  The FAA will not look at 
them to see if they are fair assessments of the value until they’ve had a certain environmental 
study done.  They just emailed us today, after a month and a half, saying that the environmental 
work that they want done is called ‘categorical exclusion’ so now we know where to go.  We’ve 
been waiting for them to tell us what direction to go and now we know what direction to go. 
Kirkham Michael will come to the next Council meeting and ask us to amend their agreement so 
that it includes them doing this ‘categorical exclusion’ for this project.  So, we’ll need to approve 
that.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, what we basically have now is the footprint that they will 
accept and they will participate in and anything outside of that is all ours.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “That is correct.”  
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to approve Progress Estimate #2 for 
Kirkham Michael in the amount of $6,951.73 for Land Acquisition. Council Member Pat 
Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 
 
 
 
   (This space left intentionally blank) 



City Council Proceedings 
October 13, 2021 
Page #49 
 

 
 



City Council Proceedings 
October 13, 2021 
Page #50 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to refer the Blight and Substandard 
Study for Area #5 to the Planning Commission for their approval. Council Member Tom Kobus 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Thiele Geotech will do the geotechnical work for 
the water treatment plant upgrade.  JEO brought them onboard to do this work so I recommend 
approval.” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “This is something that is required in order to get the State 
funding.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve an agreement with Thiele 
Geotech to do necessary soil borings around the water plant. Council Member Pat Meysenburg 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was discussion concerning 
updating the payscale. 
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 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I want to go with Option B.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “That was the option that I was going to 
recommend.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I’m going to tell you this, we are not paying a living wage and this 
job isn’t just setting up chairs.  It’s very involved and you don’t know what kind of a problem you 
have until you have somebody who doesn’t know how to mark the football field and we can’t 
have a football game.  Someone who doesn’t know how to fix something at the swimming pool 
and those kinds of things.  We are so far out of whack on what we’re trying to pay someone that 
we’re not going to get anyone to apply for that.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “The biggest problem that we’re running into 
now is all of these other places are increasing their wages to get people to come in and once 
they do that it’s going to be harder to get people.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “McDonald’s is starting at $15.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I think we should start at $15.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “I can do that.  I’ll tell you how I arrived at this.  
The wages before were just a comparison to other communities our size doing similar things.  I 
decided to compare wages to the local economy and what they were paying.  So, the ones who 
responded to my request for information are the ones that I included.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I don’t think that you are real far off.  I appreciate the work that 
you did on this, but I think that….” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “My recommendation is that starting wage is at 
$15.00 an hour and adjust who we have on staff accordingly.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I’m on board with that.” 
 

 
 

 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration/discussion of 
ward boundary lines as provided by Gworks. 
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 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “So, Gworks got back to us with the newly drawn 
voting ward boundaries based on the 2020 census numbers and they said that we get to make 
adjustments if we want to make adjustments.  The first thing that I’m going to correct is where 
they have Pat Meysenburg living.  I gave them his old address.  I’ll give them his new address 
and get that updated.  The second thing that I’m going to ask them to do is to include the land 
that we just annexed this year, on the north side of town, so that will be in Ward #3.  Are there 
any other adjustments of corrections that the Council would like to see made?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “If I understand this right, they just apply their program to where 
the population is distributed, and so how are we going to improve on that?  Is there any 
compelling reason that we would alter it at all?  I don’t know what it would be.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “It will come back to the Council for approval 
probably in December.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next agenda item was consideration of purchase 
agreement for 593 N. 5th Street. 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “The City hired Kobza Ag & Home to run an 
online auction and no one hit the reserve bid in that auction.  So we asked Kobza Ag & Home to 
go to the highest bidder and negotiate a purchase agreement or a purchase price.  It came back 
that they are offering $50,000.  I’m going to recommend that the Council not accept this offer.  I 
believe that we can get more.  I believe that there are people who would be willing to pay us a 
more fair price for that building.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think so, too.  Without getting real specific, I’d invite Bob and/or 
Laura to come up and tell us about the process and what we have going.  That’s so far below 
what it appraised.” 
 
 Bob Kobza of Kobza Ag & Home introduced himself and said, “What I would suggest to 
the Council is to go back and let’s do it again and let’s just not have a reserve.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We can still decide if we accept?” 
 
 Bob Kobza said, “Well, then put $45,000 as a reserve.  That’s five thousand less than 
you’ve been offered right now and just put it back on the market.  Just open it to the world with 
no reserve and the highest bid is going to get it this time.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We could come out worse.” 
 
 Bob Kobza said, “We had two bidders for a while at fifty thousand or slightly over.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Here’s the quandary that I find myself in, at least.  We are so far 
below the appraised value that you almost need to sit on it for a while if you can’t get it sold.  I 
appreciate anybody working with us to at least offer a bid, but I don’t think it’s fair to just give it 
away at such a bargain basement amount.  It has value.  It has an appraised value.  We know 
that we probably won’t get the appraised value, we’re clear on that.” 
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 Council member Tom Kobus said, “I think we need to wait until summer and try it again.  
Isn’t winter a bad time to sell?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “It’s getting into a tough time of year.  My experience has been that 
November and December for hiring people…and then you’ll tell me that the best house that 
you’ve ever sold, you sold on Christmas Day.  I agree with Tom, I’m not sure the timing is 
great.” 
 
 Laura Kobza introduced herself and said, “Timing used to be a big issue.  Right now, our 
board of sales is full.  It was not full all summer.  We will have more closings in November and 
December than we had in the first part of the year.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Is that more residential or is that also commercial?” 
 
 Laura Kobza said, “It’s across the board.  That does not stand true anymore.  How will it 
sell?  I don’t know what the appraiser did for comps, were they justifiable comps?  I can’t 
answer that.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “What is the comp to that?  Who has sold anything like that?” 
 
 Bob Kobza said, “I find it very hard to believe that that property did appraise for that 
level.” 
 
 Laura Kobza said, “I agree.” 
 
 Bob Kobza said, “On a market analysis of us looking into other properties, I can see it 
somewhere between fifty-seven thousand and sixty-eight thousand.  That’s just the numbers 
that we come up with in other communities that have tried to sell a commercial property such as 
that.  That’s a wide range, I know.” 
 
 Laura Kobza said, “I don’t know if any of you have been in it.  It’s very small and uses for 
it are extremely limited.  Quite honestly, open auction is probably the best way to determine true 
value.” 
 
 Bob Kobza said, “At the lower number, I think that we’ll have other people come back 
into the market because they know that it will sell.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I agree with you.  It will sell at a lower number.  Part of our hope 
and commitment is that we help apply some of that revenue to the cost of the main building that 
is going to be the City Office for the next fifty to one hundred years.” 
 
 Bob Kobza said, “So, are you thinking somewhere between that fifty-seven thousand 
and sixty-eight thousand would be satisfactory?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I going to give you my opinion.  I was thinking if we could get 
somewhere around seventy to seventy-five percent of the appraised value, so that’s not very far 
away, that I could live with that.  Seventy, somewhere in there.” 
 
 Bob Kobza said, “I think that’s a bit optimistic.” 
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 Council member Pat Meysenburg said, “I agree with Bob and Laura.  Appraised value of 
that was way high.”   
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Ok.  Let’s say that we agree on that.  It’s really up to you to 
determine what the value is because you’re the ones that are selling it.  What number are you 
willing to live with.  What scares me is going again with no reserve is that they see it didn’t sell 
and now they say their bid is thirty-five thousand and now you have to take it.” 
 
 Bob Kobza said, “Here’s another thing that I can throw out there.  Let’s start at fifty 
thousand.  We have a written offer at fifty.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Are you willing to sell it at that?” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I’d say sixty.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “I agree.  I think it was way over appraised.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I think so, too.” 
 
 Laura Kobza said, “The longer is stays off the market, the longer it is not on the tax rolls, 
the less interest you’re probably going to have, in all reality.” 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg said, “It really doesn’t have very many options for 
use.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “Since it’s consideration of the purchase 
agreement, can we say that we’re not going to consider this and we want this to move to the 
next meetings agenda to have a reserve of sixty and put it back on the market?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That is the proper course of action.  We can’t make a negative 
motion so we agree to not accept the bid.  Is that a positive motion?  We’ll put it on the next 
agenda and by then I won’t be as mad about everything that I heard about the wastewater plant.  
I’ll be friendlier.  Between fifty and sixty is probably the price point that we might consider 
between now and then.” 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve not accepting the purchase 
agreement for 593 N. 5th Street. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The motion 
carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 There being no further business to come before the Council, Council member Pat 
Meysenburg made a motion to adjourn. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
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Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 The motion carried and Mayor Zavodny declared the meeting 
adjourned at 8:25 p.m. 
 

              
 
 

      CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
                                                                          October 13, 2021 

 
 
            I, Tami Comte, duly qualified and acting City Clerk for the City of David City, Nebraska, 
do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of October 13, 2021; that all of the subjects 
included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, kept 
continually current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that such 
subjects were contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; that 
the minutes of the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in 
written form and available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next 
convened meeting of said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings 
of said body were provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and 
the subjects to be discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
                                                                                                                                                          
               
                                                                                                Tami Comte, City Clerk 
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